                                                                                                                      NRC 010313

THE NATURAL RESOURCES COMMISSION (“NRC”) OF THE TOWN OF AVON HELD A SPECIAL MEETING ON JANUARY 3, 2013 AT THE AVON TOWN HALL BLDG 7 CONFERENCE ROOM.
Present were Bob Breckinridge, Mary Harrop, Susan May, Daryl Worobow, Candace Gunn, Barbra Chester, Wade Horsey and John E. McCahill, Planning and Community Development Specialist.
Also present was Candice Chirgotis.

 I.     CALL TO ORDER:

 Mr. Breckinridge called the meeting to order at 7:50 pm.

 II.   APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  

There being no corrections to the minutes for November 8, 2012, Ms. Harrop made the motion to approve the minutes.  The motion was seconded by Ms. May. The minutes were accepted as presented.
III. COMMUNICATIONS:
Mr. McCahill distributed an updated contact list.
 IV.   OLD BUSINESS:
A. Open Space/Conservation
Mr. McCahill stated that he had contacted Paul Welsh, Maintenance Coordinator at the  Department of Public Works, regarding maintenance along the “River Trail”, located along the Farmington River southerly of Old Farms Road.  It had been determined that the trail required some additional hand powered intensive work to remove the smaller debris in remote portions of the trail.  A scheduled visit to the trail by Mr. McCahill and Mr. Welsh was delayed due to a snow storm, but Mr. McCahill stated that he will follow up with Mr. Welsh to review restoration of the trail.  He continued by stating that if the Department of Public Works is unable to proceed with the maintenance, it was on Mr. Breckinridge’s suggestion, that the Sierra Club or Avon Land Trust could be a possible source for assistance.
With regard to the progress of the tree harvest along Huckleberry Hill Road as part of the Forestry Management Plan, Mr. McCahill inquired if Mr. Horsey had an opportunity to contact Bruce Willliams, Director of the Department of Public Works, as Mr. Horsey had intended. 

Mr. Horsey responded that he has not had the opportunity to do so but intends to follow up with Mr. Williams.
Mr. McCahill continued by stating that he had met with Mr. Bruce Williams and Mr. Dan Peracchio, Senior Forester for Ferrucci & Walicki, LLC, in late December, with regard to a concern that the tree harvesting equipment has not been removed.  He continued by stating that, it was his understanding, that the owner of the equipment has had numerous personal problems which had been challenging for him and his family.  Mr. McCahill stated that one piece of the equipment had been removed last week, and the owner is making arrangements to remove the remaining equipment.
Mr. McCahill stated that he had also met with Mr. Williams and Mr. Peracchio, at the Huckleberry Hill open space, to discuss restoring and re-establishing the Town’s trail system.  Mr. McCahill stated that a follow-up meeting to determine what needs to be restored and re-established was cancelled due to a snow storm. The project will be revisited in the Spring.  Mr. McCahill also stated that a different contractor will be hired for any future projects.
Mr. McCahill stated that he had also been in contact with Mr. Williams, who as Director of the Department of Public Works oversees the Forestry Management Plan, with regard to inviting a representative from Ferrucci & Walicki, LLC to address the Natural Resources Commission to present an overview of the Forestry Management Plan.  It was the consensus of the Commission that this would be a great idea.  Mr. McCahill stated that he will follow-up with Ferrucci & Walicki, LLC to determine the possibility of attending either the March, or May, Natural Resources Commission meeting for a presentation.

Mr. Horsey stated that, as a result of a recent visit, he had observed the need for some minor repairs to the covered bridge at Countryside Park and inquired if there was any proposed repair work.  He also inquired who would be responsible for any proposed repairs.

Mr. McCahill responded by stating that any repairs would be the responsibility of the Department of Public Works, but that he was unaware of any specific proposed plan for repairs.
Ms. May stated that, it was her understanding, that there is a request for funds to restore the covered bridge currently before the Town Council.  She continued by stating that it would be nice to see the area utilized for more recreational purposes such as skating, fishing and canoeing.
Mr. Horsey inquired if there was any information distributed, perhaps from the Department of Parks and Recreation, to welcome newcomers and to provide information regarding recreational “things to do” in Avon.

Mr. McCahill responded by stating that he is aware that the Department of Parks and Recreation conducts many programs but that he is unaware of the program specifics.

With regard to the property located at 245 West Avon Road, Mr. McCahill stated that a question was raised at the November 8, 2012 Natural Resources Commission meeting as to whether the State would be willing to deed the property to the Town of Avon. Mr. McCahill stated that he had contacted a Town of Avon resident, Len Tolisano, who was the former Town Planner in Simsbury and is currently a very active member in the Avon Historical Society and the Governor’s Horse Guard, with regard to background information about the property.
Mr. Tolisano indicated that members of the Connecticut Horse Guard had bought the property, to include the Derrin House, in the 1950’s.  The property was held by the Connecticut Horse Guard members for about ten (10) to fifteen (15) years, but they found reoccurring expenses (taxes, maintenance, etc.) became difficult to handle.  The property was then signed over to the then Department of Environmental Protection (DEP), which is now the Department of Energy & Environmental Protection (DEEP), as current owner.  He continued by stating that Mr. Tolisano indicated that the Derrin House, and the surrounding approximate acre of land, has been leased back to the Avon Historical Society.
Mr. Tolisano also indicated to Mr. McCahill that the remains of a cabin exist in the woods on the property that was once known as the Red Men’s Club back in the 1930’s. Mr. Tolisano related to Mr. McCahill that the largest piece of the property, approximately one hundred (100) acres, is known as the “Horse Guard State Park”.  The DEEP now oversees the land, but members of the Avon Historical Society unofficially manage the property.  The Avon Historical Society has annual meetings with the State where the management plan is discussed, which is essentially a plan to promote and establish trail systems on the property.  An Eagle Scout from Unionville is currently working on marking, and clearing, some trails with the eventual installation of an informational kiosk, to be located behind the Derrin House, as part of his project.
Mr. McCahill stated that Mr. Tolisano’s historical account of the property indicated that the property is in “good hands” and Mr. McCahill did not believe it was necessary to contact the State directly.   Mr. Tolisano indicated that he believes the State would be reluctant to deed the property to the Town.  It is more likely that the State would lease the property back to the Town under a long term (35-40 year) term.  Mr. Tolisano indicated that he would prefer that the Avon Historical Society maintain some involvement of the property.
Mr. McCahill stated, it is his believe, that considering the property is already in “good hands” and that the Town currently has approximately twenty (20) miles of trails to maintain, it would appear that the property should remain under the care of the Avon Historical Society. In addition, Mr. McCahill suggested that Mr. Tolisano would be a good candidate as a guest speaker for a future Natural Resource Commission meeting.
V.    NEW BUSINESS:
A. New ideas/Projects/Proposals

Mr. McCahill stated that he contacted Bruce Williams with regard to reinstituting the Street Tree Program this Spring.  Mr. Williams indicated that he would support the program, but that sales in the past have been negatively affected by the price competition from Lowe’s, Home Depot, etc.   Mr. McCahill continued by stating that another challenge is the timing of the newsletter which communicates the dates for the tree sale.  He continued by stating that the newsletter would be distributed the third week in April, which has been previously too early for residents to be thinking about planting trees in the Spring.  Mr. McCahill stated that, it is his believe, that the Street Tree Program was successful in the past, but that it may be too difficult to resurrect the program.
It was the consensus of the Commission, that the Street Tree Program be revisited at another time.
Ms. Harrop excused herself from the meeting at 8:15 pm.

Mr. McCahill stated that sharrows are still being considered as one of the recommendations for the planning & design for safer bicycle travel in Avon. Town Staff designated to oversee the project include Steve Kushner, Director of Planning & Community Development, Larry Baril, Town Engineer, Bruce Williams, Director of the Department of Public Works and Mr. McCahill, Planning & Community Development Specialist; with additional guidance from Mark Rinaldo, Chief of Police, and the Town’s Traffic Authority. The Staff is in the process of reviewing the Manual of Uniform Traffic Control Devices (MUTCD) and the American Association of State Highway Transportation Official’s Manual (AASHTO) for guidance to implement sharrows. According to the manuals, the recommended distance between sharrows is two hundred fifty (250) feet.  The Staff is in the process of investigating the interpretation of the recommendations contained in these two (2) documents, as well as, an area/road to be considered for promoting a demonstration of the project.  Mr. McCahill continued by stating that some of the possibilities being considered for a demonstration are Country Club Road, from Old Farms Road to West Avon Road, Burnham Road and/or Scoville Road.  Painted sharrows would be a visual indication for alerting the public that the Town is trying to promote bicycle ridership and sharing of the road.  Mr. McCahill stated that Mr. Kushner has had some general conversations with the Planning & Zoning Commission, at their December, 2012 meeting, in an effort to determine what makes sense with regard to a demonstration project. 
Addressing Mr. Worobow and Ms. May, Mr. McCahill inquired if they had the opportunity to obtain any additional information with regard to the issues at the Rails to Trails crossings discussed at previous meetings.

Mr. Worobow stated that he had a conversation with Mary Glassman, First Selectman, Town of Simsbury and Richard Sawitzke, Simsbury’s Town Engineer. Mr. Worobow stated that he was advised that the cost of the “state of the art” flashing light system at the Rails to Trails crossing on Route 10 in Simsbury totaled one hundred thirty five thousand dollars ($135,000). Mr. Worobow was informed that the cost of the experimental project was eighty percent (80%) funded by the State Department of Transportation with a grant from Earth Tech, a company with which Mr. Worobow was unfamiliar.  Mr. Sawitzke suggested that East Granby may be a good source to follow up with as a result of their instituting a more affordable trail crossing warning system.  Mr. Worobow continued by stating that STEAP (Small Town Economic Assistance Program) Grants may also be viable source for funding.

Mr. Breckinridge stated that Earth Tech manufactures solar power chargers. 
Mr. Horsey inquired whether the use of stop signs at the crossings would be affordable and effective. 

Mr. McCahill responded by stating that the costs would be minimal but it becomes a matter of whether vehicle traffic should be stopped.

Ms. May suggested that perhaps more informative/noticeable signs could be placed a safe distance from the Rails to Trails crossings.  She stated that using multiple colors on signs have the potential to draw a motorist’s attention and warn him/her of the approaching crossing.
Mr. McCahill stated that legally it is the responsibility of the cyclists to stop and dismount their bicycle, and walk it through the pedestrian crosswalk.
Mr. Worobow stated that having visibility, and the speed of passing vehicles at the crossings, plays an important role for safety.  He continued by stating the Commission may want to look at more options for signage.

Mr. Breckinridge suggested that the members of the Commission research the options for signage for the next meeting.
Ms. May stated that it is important to ensure that the overgrowth at the crossings be maintained, as well as, consideration of additional signage.

Mr. McCahill stated that the existing signage met the minimum standards at the time the trail was initially installed.  He continued by stating that the standards should be reviewed for any modifications that may now be required.  Mr. McCahill stated that 

Brandon Robertson, Town Manager, via the Town Council, has asked Larry Baril, Town Engineer, to evaluate the options as it relates to the signage and lighting issues associated with improvement at the Rails to Trails crossings.  

Mr. Worobow stated that he will follow up with East Granby for the next meeting.

Ms. May stated that she will follow up with Canton.

Mr. McCahill stated that he would inventory the existing signage.
B. Trail Mapping 
There was no new business discussed at this time.

VI.   COMMITTEE REPORTS:  

A. Planning and Community Development Specialist
Mr. McCahill stated that The Lower Farmington River and Salmon Brook Wild and Scenic designation bills have been pending in Congress and the Senate since last year.  As of this date, there have been no updates.

Mr. Worobow stated that, it was his understanding, that with the initiation of the new Congress, the pending bills will be assigned new bill numbers.  He stated that he will try to access some status information.

Ms. Chirgotis, as an appointed member, stated that the Wild & Scenic Study Committee currently meets every two (2) to three (3) months. It has been very rewarding to be involved and it is great as it brings communities together.

The Commission expressed their sincerest regrets regarding the news of the passing of Harry Spring, who had been very active with the Wild & Scenic Study Committee as well as numerous other Commissions throughout the years.
B. Natural Resource Award
The Natural Resource Award was presented to Chrissie D’Esopo at the Town Council meeting, immediately preceding the Natural Resources Commission’s Special Meeting. 

VII. NEXT MEETING:   
The meeting scheduled for March 14, 2013 has been rescheduled to a Special Meeting to be held on March 28, 2013.

There being no further business, Mr. Breckinridge adjourned the meeting 8:45 pm.
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